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October 20, 2020  
 
 
DIANE HOAG      Member ID #1087-8957             
400 PARK HILL DR UNIT G 
PEWAUKEE WI 53072 
 
 
Dear Ms. Hoag,  
 
Thank you for reaching out to the Department of Employee Trust Funds (ETF) to share 
how the increase in the Local Annuitant Health Plan (LAHP) rates impacts you. I’d like 
to share information about why the LAHP rates increased separately from those offered 
to employees and retirees who are affiliated with a local employer who offers the Group 
Health Insurance Program (GHIP) administered by ETF. If after your review of this 
information, you find that you have questions, please feel free to contact me. 
 
The local GHIP consists of municipalities who elect to participate in the program and 
offer the insurance to their employees and retirees. As a voluntary program, it is subject 
to competitive pressures from other health plans in the market. Since 2016, the local 
GHIP has seen a drop in enrollment and as groups leave, the pool of available dollars to 
pay for claims drops. If groups who utilize less services leave the pool, those who 
remain see premium increases to cover the costs of higher utilizers. This is called 
adverse selection. The Group Insurance Board (GIB) has directed ETF to investigate 
the strengths and weaknesses of the local GHIP to determine if changes should be 
made to stabilize and potentially grow the program.  
 
LAHP is a program that is only offered to retirees of local municipalities whose employer 
does not participate in the GHIP. Groups that do not include employees, that is, younger 
members, typically have much higher claims utilization and premium rates. This is 
because younger people are generally lower utilizers of care and so their premiums are 
used by an insurer to pay the claims of members who use more services. In the case of 
LAHP, claims utilization far exceeded the premium rates being collected, which if left 
unaltered would compromise the on-going sustainability of the program in the long run.  
 
As you are aware, there has been significant growth in LAHP and while some members 
need few services, many need and are using more. It was found that expected claims 
payments have risen far beyond what expected premiums can pay. This trend continues 
to escalate in 2020. Due to this trend and concerns with status of the local GHIP, it was 
decided to separate the groups as had been done prior to 2018. 
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The decision to increase the LAHP rates involved an analysis of the utilization trend 
compared to premium rates that would be needed to make the program actuarially 
sound. Additionally, this year staff compared the cost of LAHP to marketplace plans in 
areas of the state where most LAHP retirees live. We found that even after the initial 
30% increase, LAHP rates would be lower than comparable coverage in the 
marketplace. However, after two years of increases, the rates will be very similar for 
similar benefits. The Board has the authority to determine a different increase than 30% 
for 2022. It may be lower if the ratio of claims to premiums stabilize. Note that if you 
leave LAHP, you will have another opportunity to enroll when you turn 65.  
 
We do regret the difficult position this puts you and other retirees in, but to maintain the 
program into the future, premiums needed to be sharply increased to cover claim costs. 
I hope I was able to explain the financial situation facing the LAHP program; however, if 
you have additional questions or concerns, please feel free to contact me  at 
arlene.larson@etf.wi.gov or (608) 264-6624. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Arlene Larson, Manager of Federal Program and Policy  
Office of Strategic Health Policy 
Department of Employee Trust Funds 
 
 
cc: Brian Stamm 
 




